

Minutes

May 29, 2007
ANNOUNCEMENTS, INFORMATION and MINUTES

Pat
Pat Brown invited all to attend tomorrows UNC portal video conference in Room 133B of the Cordelia Camp building from 2:00-4:00p.m.  
Michael
Michael Dougherty gave an update on CEAP and for the third time in three years they are being recognized as a finalist for the Christa McAulliff Teacher Education Award.
Fred
Fred Hinson briefly mentioned enrollment numbers and the updated list from Marlene Dills of those registered thus far. Numbers are down and incoming freshman class is smaller than hoped for. We are expecting 8,900-9,000 but looking to distance education to make up for the low numbers. 
Pat
Pat Brown mentioned the summer numbers for distance and continuing education @ 6,290 (higher than ever before).
Leroy
Leroy Kauffman questioned the high numbers in distance ed. and summer school. He questioned whether they were higher because of students failing out of the spring semester or getting poor advising during spring and having to come back for summer school.
Scott
Scott Higgins reported the graduate school numbers also up and credited their new software as a helpful recruitment tool for potential students to the graduate programs.
Bob
Bob Orr congratulated Scott Higgins on a job well done and mentioned the exceptional advertising he overheard on a radio station while in the Chapel Hill area recently.
Beth
Beth Lofquist gave an update on Program Directors summer compensation. They will receive their compensation on their August check as opposed to those in other areas who will get theirs in June.  Leroy suggested that the Provost office be prepared to answer questions for their reasoning for paying folks at two different times and the lack of consistency with the system.


       It was also mentioned that graduate assistants with assistantships needed to enroll now for three      

               courses in the fall.
        Michael
       Clarification was requested in reference to who is responsible for completing I-9 forms. The minutes   

                             from the last meeting read that it is the dean’s administrative assistant’s responsibility. It was suggested 
                             that the departments could do them and the dean’s administrative assistant could enter them into the 
                             secured system. It was suggested revising the minutes so they would read “completion of all I-9 forms 
                             would be coordinated and overseen by the dean’s administrative assistant but it would be the 
                             department’s responsibility to complete the forms. Clarification of a recent email is needed from AJ 
                             Grube and Kathy Wong due to concerns regarding the dean’s secretaries processing I-9’s for part-time 
                             faculty. Dean Dougherty wanted it on the record that he didn’t want his assistant having to complete all 
                             the I-9 forms for part-time faculty; it is too much work and time consuming.  

Minutes                **Note** 
       The correct date of the minutes needs to be changed, the last meeting was NOT May 29, 2007.

       Minutes were approved pending the date change. 
DISCUSSION
Recruitment and 

Discussion took place in reference to diversity. Western’s target is to recruit diverse Retention of Faculty          faculty. It was mentioned that the CEAP Diverse Committee would serve as volunteers and Staff                             to assist but was proposed that we as an institution should form a University committee      

                                           facilitated by the Faculty Senate to oversee the process
              Alternative objectives were shared to avoid using money as the only recruitment tool to 
              attract or obtain faculty of diverse populations.  Previous experiences encountered  used 
              additional funding to lure faculty. It was an unfair advantage and not a lasting way to 
              retain those of diverse populations. A proposal was made to put the money into programs 
              that would naturally attract diverse faculty and used Modern Foreign Languages as an 
              example for the Cherokee or those with Native American backgrounds to be more 
              attracted to WCU.                
               Other efforts are being made to communicate with the UNC Wilmington Graduate 
               School to get helpful ideas and initiatives. Getting guidance from those of diverse 
               populations, backgrounds and areas to counsel those within our institution was ideal.
               A recent encounter within the Kimmel School seemed to be a great recruitment                

              opportunity. The Hispanic candidate had a doctorate in his field and would have been an 
              asset to the institution, however due to the lack of resources and amenities that would 
              attract his spouse the offer wasn’t appealing and the position is still vacant.
               As a way to recruit specifically within our region we are now posting all our vacant 
               positions at WCU in the Cherokee One Feather.
A diverse faculty is not the only concern, diverse students are equally important toward the overall diverse atmosphere. Only $20,000 is allocated to WCU each year for minority scholarships and the state is getting more specific as to who should receive minority funding. The money isn’t enough for an institution the size of WCU. It was suggested that the Office of Advancement could possibly lobby the legislators for more funding. After discussing ethnic specific scholarships clarification was needed from Legal Counsel to determine if private funds received could be ethnic specific? If not, what is the reason? “People like to go to a place where they see reflections of themselves” so as a result it was proposed that we should lean on advancement for scholarships attractive to students and put money allocated for recruitment purposes into the programs and not the faculty positions themselves so everyone benefits from the final result. 

               Dean Railsback will email his objectives to COD’s for review. Ideas to help charge the 
               proposed Diversity Committee of diverse faculty and staff will be collected. A few 
               examples are to examine the exit interview survey and add specific questions to help 
               identify ways of improving diversity issues. A copy of the survey will be requested from 
               Kathy Wong and sent electronically to all for discussion and review at the next meeting. 
               Lastly, after comparing to other institutions it was decided we need to have a “diversity 
               statement” and website that identifies and specifies how we at WCU address diversity. 
Proposed Accountability    Beth opened discussion and requested feedback on the latest proposed accountability
Plan and Core Measures     plan from UNC-GA (Version 8).  



Melissa distributed a copy of the final recommendations from the Collegiate Learning 



Assessment (CLA) Work Group, the state task force on which she represents WCU.  The 



CLA is one of the core measures in the proposed accountability plan.  The report from 



the CLA Work Group outlines the critical issues surrounding administration of the CLA 



on all UNC campuses and makes recommendations regarding implementation and 



resources.  Melissa noted that the CLA pilot will be very expensive and a logistical 



nightmare.  She also expressed concern over how GA will be using the results of the 



CLA and the other core measures outlined in the accountability plan when comparing 



UNC institutions.  

              Leroy asked what the impetus was for this.  Beth noted that much of the drive was 
              coming from Erskine Bowles’ office and the “UNC Tomorrow” initiative.  

 Melissa concurred and added that the overarching drive for accountability is stemming            from the Department of Education Secretary Margaret Spellings’ Commission on the Future of Higher Education and related efforts to develop specific standards around student learning through the accreditation process, specifically through the National Advisory Council on Institutional Quality and Integrity (NACIQI).  Melissa noted that the UNC Accountability Plan may be a direct response to that.  She advised everyone to look carefully at the proposed plan and provide feedback noting that many of the measures proposed in the plan could have a serious impact on WCU in terms of both resources and how we are perceived in comparison to other UNC institutions.  Beth noted that many of the measures were concerned with “impact”, which will be a very tricky thing to define and measure.  

Beth recently attended the ASU Undergraduate Conference and how the UNC Tomorrow is impacting undergraduate education in the region. 

Beth asked that each give feedback to Beth and she will compile a report for GA.    
   Department Head            Wednesday June 20th 9-12 in the Hospitality Room of the Ramsey Center
   Workshop
              Invite new Deans? (Ron Johnson, Linda Stanford & Wendy Ford)

 Agenda Topics- 

Windows Vista

Faculty Load

Evaluating Instruction

AFE/TPR Changes

Electronic Attendance of Faculty/Staff/Students

REPORTS and UPDATES
Facilities Management
2000 Bond Projects:
· Stillwell Lab Building – Phase I – Complete; Minor punch list and training; Phase II – 
Contract completion is 12/05/07. Current schedule shows behind 2 weeks. Owner 
pushing for recovery schedule (Note: Contractor schedule allows 30 days for inspections. 
Can gain ground in this area). 

· Forsyth Renovation – Construction documents were due for review 12/31/06. Actual 
receipt date of 01/23/07). Scheduled bid date of 04/01/07 (Actual bid date of 06/19/07 
with pre-bid 05/30/07). Construction to be August 2007 to June 2008. Move management 
has identified a need for additional space other than Belk. Options are under 
consideration. Electronic classrooms and demonstration rooms being developed in 
Coulter and Killian (under construction). 

· Phase IV (Quad Development) – Survey completed. Designer finalizing plans for final 
review by Facilities Management. Following approval, designer to present to Executive 
Council and then BOT. 

Other Major Projects:

· New Student Recreation Center (Note: $16.8M; 70,100 gsf) – Notice to proceed issued 
January 2, 2007 with a contract completion date of July 29, 2008. Project currently 2 
weeks behind on short term schedule with approximately 15% complete. Started footing 
at truck turnaround. Expect aggregate pier work for building to commence in about 2 
weeks. University may follow visual progress by the following web address:

http://admfin.wcu.edu/fawebcam/index.htm
· Helder Residence Hall Hazmat & Demolition – Scheduled for May 2007. Award 
approval received. Await contracts. Contractor to mobilize week of May 28 and 
commence work following week.

· New Dining Facility – Bid opening April 17, 2007 and within budget. Award approval 
received. Await contracts Specifications give 450 days from Notice to Proceed. 
Estimated completion date of November 2008. (Note:  $17.2M; 53,500 gsf).

· Helder Residence Hall Replacement – At end of construction document stage. Received 
latest CM (Weaver Cooke) and Designer (C-N) estimates. There is a $4.5M difference in 
estimates and the design estimate (lowest of two) is $10.2M over budget. CM released 
from project and Owner to hard bid. In final reviews and value engineering. Estimated 
completion now late Fall 2008 for spring semester opening. (Note: $44.6M Total; 
118,909 gsf)

· Leatherwood Residence Hall Hazmat & Demolition – Scheduled for May 2008.

· Dodson Cafeteria Hazmat & Demolition – Scheduled following New Dining completion 
in September 2008.

· Leatherwood Residence Hall Replacement – At end of construction document stage. 
Received latest CM (Weaver Cooke) and Designer (C-N) estimates. There is a $4.5M 
difference in estimates and the design estimate (lowest of two) is $10.2M over budget. 
CM released from project and Owner to hard bid. In final reviews and value engineering. 
Estimated contract schedule June 2008 to August 2009. (Note: 115,588 gsf).

· Steam & Condensate Infrastructure – Replacement of deteriorated lines on lower part of 
campus. Bid opening 03/29/07 and within funds available. Currently under construction. 
To be phased project with first phase commencing in summer 2007. (Note: $1.9M)

· New Health & Gerontological Science Building – In programming. Program currently 
around 185,000 gsf. (OC25 at 145,000 gsf but budget will dictate possibly less. Trying to 
schedule meeting with new Dean. Meeting scheduled with Provost on June 4, 2007. 
(Note: $46.2M; 145,200 gsf).

Other Notes:

· Chilled Water Loop outage – This work affects Hunter Library, Stillwell, McKee, and 
Hoey. Project 90% complete with chilled water re-established. Awaiting hot weather 
days to perform flow adjustments and final check out of system. 
· Hoey Auditorium- Bid opening 04/05/07. Building off-line summer 2007 to upgrade fire 
alarm, expand sprinkler system and improve seat aisle lighting per NCDOI comments. 
Contracts complete and NTP to be issued this week. Delay in start due to insufficient 
bidders, budget and contract period.
Assessment

Melissa distributed an updated Low Productivity Report.  She noted that the number of 



programs on the list was greatly reduced thanks to feedback from the deans.  She referred 


to the programs in red as those that were of greatest concern.  There are still no specific 



instructions from GA regarding the procedures or deadlines for reporting on low 



productivity programs but advised that we should prepare ourselves for that possibility. 



She added that all new programs will be expected to send updates to GA.  She thanked 



the deans for helping her to track down inconsistent CIP codes and inactive or 




discontinued programs.
The group expressed concern over how CIP codes are assigned and maintained.  Melissa distributed a current Academic Program Inventory that contains CIP codes for all programs. There are 6 digit and 12 digit CIP codes. The 6 digit CIP codes are used to define degree programs and that is the level at which GA determines productivity.

The question was asked “Who controls CIP codes?” Beth and Fred noted that the Provost’s office submits all the paperwork containing CIP codes to GA.  The Registrar is responsible for inputting those codes into Banner.  The Offices of Assessment and Institutional Research and planning use the codes when pulling reports; they do not assign or maintain the codes. It was discussed amongst attendees that the reports pulled from Banner are inconsistent.  A concern was expressed that old codes are not removed from Banner in a timely fashion.  Melissa noted that old codes can’t just be deleted as there may still be students in those programs and we have to maintain them for official records.  Pat noted that the official API doesn’t include all the approved distance learning programs.  She said that Jim Sadler at GA was behind on updating those due to lack of staffing in his office.

The group requested clarification on how the CIP codes get communicated.  Beth indicated that we would  revisit the CIP code process and how they are changed.  Melissa will email information regarding the CIP taxonomies.  She also asked that the CoD look over the reports (API’s) for inconsistencies and email her any feedback. 

Melissa distributed a list of the program reviews scheduled for  2007-2008.  Beth noted that the document did not accurately reflect the new organizational structure of the colleges.  She noted that an update of the new college names was sent out last week and she is currently working with departments and colleges to finalize their programs and another list will be forthcoming after report has been sent to GA.  Melissa will make the appropriate changes once that list is finalized.

                                            Melissa distributed samples of the BCSSE survey to COD members. Melissa said that the survey would be given during the first two weeks of the fall semester to all incoming freshman taking USI 130 and freshman seminar courses.  
Web Update 
Various updates were shared within the IT division but mentioned they are seriously understaffed and is looking for experienced writers. Anyone interested should contact Newt Smith.

Webpages are being revamped. Content is what people want and it is very difficult to provide. So far Admissions was the priority for mStoner due to recruitment and that is now complete. Graduate School will be done this week, Educational Outreach next week and the 2-Step Program is forthcoming. Newt will work with Fred Hinson to get that done as soon as possible.

WCU and the IT division have ordered new software that is capable of video taping movement and sound to access reactions to our webpages. 

Recruitment and Retention continue to be WCU’s main goal so IT’s goal is to have 80% of information students need on our website for easy access and that will drastically reduce foot traffic at the OneStop.

The current search engine on our website is still retrieving dead and outdated pages that desperately need to be updated. By eliminating word documents and giving the opportunity to do an advanced search IT hopes to resolve this issue.

An A-Z map has been added to our main page to help users locate things easier and faster.

The Faculty/Staff page continues to be a concern but not a priority. It was reported that eventually reorganization will result in photos, vitas, and bios posted for each employee. To save time it was suggested that IT send the web template for each to create their own and It could upload them.

Academics are now TOP PRIORITY. The Admissions office will be directing all prospective students to the academic programs for guidance. If the academic programs are not accurate it makes the institutional goal impossible. IT hopes to reorganize or create pages and then allow the webmasters within divisions/depts. to maintain webpages to keep information current and accurate. All webmasters for recently updated pages have been invited to the June 15th training. Let it be noted that specific standards should be put in place to unify each faculty webpage.

By June 15th-10 depts. should be done.

The RNBSN Program was mentioned as being outdated and inaccurate which overall hurts the Nursing Dept. Arrangements will be made to resolve this issue.

Kimmel School can not be found from our main page because there is no link. This is a very time sensitive issue and crucial to the recruitment of the Kimmel School. A link will be added for Kimmel School per the request but IT could not specify a timeline at the time of our meeting. 

c
Terry Welch

